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HB 2060 A STAFF MEASURE SUMMARY
House Committee On Education

Action Date: 04/09/25
Action: Do pass with amendments and be referred to

Ways and Means. (Printed A-Eng.)
Vote: 7-0-1-0
Yeas: 7 - Dobson, Harbick, Hudson, McIntire, Neron, Ruiz, Wright

Exc: 1 - Nguyen H
Fiscal: Fiscal impact issued

Revenue: No revenue impact
Prepared By: Lisa Gezelter, LPRO Analyst

Meeting Dates: 4/2, 4/9

WHAT THE MEASURE DOES:
The measure requires the Oregon Department of Education (ODE) to establish and maintain a registry for
unlicensed tutors who are employed by independent entities. The measure establishes requirements for
applications to the registry, including a background check. The measure also establishes reasons for excluding a
person from the registry, including convictions for crimes that would disqualify a person from holding a teaching
license. It requires ODE to make the registry accessible to school districts and members of the public. The measure
allows school district boards to contract only with tutors who are either licensed or registered and becomes
operative on July 1, 2026.

ISSUES DISCUSSED:
 Risk to students 
 Need for tutors to have background checks

EFFECT OF AMENDMENT:
The amendment replaces Section 1 of the measure. It requires ODE to establish a registry for unlicensed tutors
who are employed by independent entities. The amendment establishes requirements for applications to the
registry, including a background check. The amendment also establishes reasons for excluding a person from the
registry, including convictions for crimes that would disqualify a person from holding a teaching license. It requires
ODE to make the registry accessible to school districts and members of the public.

BACKGROUND:
Both the Student Success Act in 2019 and the Early Literacy Success Initiative in 2023 made tutoring an allowable
use of grant funds to school districts. While the Oregon Department of Education maintains an approved provider
list for high-dosage tutoring related to early literacy, the state does not currently maintain a licensing or
registration system for individual tutors.

Following COVID-related school closures, the Institute of Education Sciences at the US Department of Education
indicated that high quality tutoring could help students recover academically. The report included references to
academic research and indicated that high-quality tutoring should be conducted at school three or more times per
week for at least 30 minutes per session; that it should be conducted by teachers or professional tutors who are
well-trained and supervised; and that prekindergarten through first-grade students benefit most from 1:1 tutoring
while older students can benefit from small-group tutoring in ratios of 1:3 or 1:4.

http://olis.oregonlegislature.gov/liz/2019R1/Measures/Overview/HB3427
http://olis.oregonlegislature.gov/liz/2023R1/Measures/Overview/HB3198
http://www.oregon.gov/ode/earlyliteracysuccessinitiative/pages/odeapprovedproviderlists.aspx
http://www.oregon.gov/ode/earlyliteracysuccessinitiative/pages/odeapprovedproviderlists.aspx
http://ies.ed.gov/learn/blog/high-quality-tutoring-evidence-based-strategy-tackle-learning-loss#:~:text=A%20recent%20systematic%20review%20and,students%20in%20grades%202%2D5.

